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The regular meeting of the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids was held on the above date at 7:00 p.m. at the Lloyd Andrews City Meeting Hall.



Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor



Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem



Ernest C. Bobbitt)







Suetta S. Scarbrough)


Greg Lawson)


Carol H. Cowen)


Edward A. Wyatt, Interim City Manager



Lisa B. Vincent, MMC, City Clerk



Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney

Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and opened the meeting with prayer.  

Adoption of Business Agenda
Mayor Doughtie called Council’s attention to the Conflict of Interest statement in the agenda packet.

With no one indicating a conflict of interest with any of the items on the agenda, Mayor Doughtie called for a motion to adopt the business agenda.

Motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adopt the business agenda for January 10, 2012.
Special Recognitions
Mayor Doughtie recognized Boy Scouts Tristan Arwood and Gavin Keeter from Troop 144.
Public Comment (Scheduled) – Lance Jenkins, Main Street Director
Mr. Lance Jenkins, Main Street Director, thanked Council for the opportunity to report on RABA’s activities for the past month.  He reported that they are continuing to work on raising money for FY 2012 – 2013, and appreciate the past support, and hopefully, continued support from the City.  Mr. Jenkins reported that he has had much success working with the City staff and particularly with Planning & Development Director Lasky on releasing the brochure on starting a business in Roanoke Rapids.  He stated two businesses have located on the Avenue—the Double “R” Sports Bar and a bakery.  
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Mr. Jenkins also reported that new awnings are being installed at 1025 and 1027 Roanoke Avenue as part of the façade program.  He stated there are 10 very interested property owners that have met with State officials regarding improvements.  Mr. Jenkins stated they are also working to build a volunteer program to have civic groups, etc. volunteer to clean up the Avenue one day per month.  He stated they hope to launch this program next month.
Public Comment (Scheduled) – Sabrina Webb, Catering & More
Ms. Webb was not in attendance.
Approval of Council Minutes
Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to approve Council Minutes dated December 1, 2011 (Special Meeting), December 6, 2011 (Work Session) and December 13, 2011 (Regular Meeting).
City Council Appointments:  Appointment to Beautification Committee
A ballot vote was taken and the Clerk announced that Steve Holliday received the unanimous vote for appointment to the Beautification Committee.
Motion was made by Councilwoman Cowen, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried to appoint Steve Holliday to the Beautification Committee for a term to expire August 9, 2012.
City Council Appointments:  Appointment to Recreation Advisory Committee
A ballot vote was taken and the Clerk announced that Ed Liverman received the unanimous vote for appointment to the Recreation Advisory Committee.

Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilwoman Cowen and unanimously carried to appoint Ed Liverman to the Recreation Advisory Committee for a term to expire September 9, 2014.

Amendment to Roanoke Rapids Personnel Policy
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated this is a simple matter of amending the Personnel Policy to comply with regulations relative to overtime pay for exempt employees in the event of a declared natural disaster.  He explained further that this amendment is necessary in order to be reimbursed by FEMA for those hours worked.  He stated we would be absolutely remiss not to change the language to do what the Federal Government says we need to do in order to recover these dollars.  Mr. Wyatt pointed out that this is the only change we are requesting to the Personnel Policy at this time.
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Motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adopt the following resolution:

Resolution to Amend

City of Roanoke Rapids Personnel Policy


Whereas, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids, recognizing the importance of its municipal employees in meeting the service needs of the City residents, adopted Resolution No. 2007.21 which adopted the current Personnel Policy; and


Whereas, it is the desire of the current Mayor and City Council members to continue to maintain a municipal work force composed of qualified, competent and dedicated employees, and to maintain equitable rates of pay and reasonable conditions of employment for its workforce; and


Whereas, it has been necessary over the years to amend the City’s Personnel Policy by Council action; and

Whereas, an additional amendment is being proposed to amend Article III, Section 10 of the City of Roanoke Rapids Personnel Policy as follows:

Section 10.  Overtime Pay Provisions


Employees of the City can be requested and may be required to work overtime hours as necessitated by the needs of the City and determined by the Department Head.

To the extent that local government jurisdictions are so required, the City will comply with the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA).  The City Manager shall determine which jobs are “non-exempt” and are therefore subject to the Act in areas such as hours of work and work periods, rates of overtime compensation, and other provisions.

Non-exempt employees in the general work force will be paid at a straight time rate for hours up to the FLSA established limit for their provisions (usually 40 hours in a 7 day period); non-exempt sworn law enforcement officers in the Police Department shall be paid one and one half times their regular rate of pay for all hours in excess of 171 hours in a designated 28-day work period.  Non-exempt fire personnel in the Fire Department shall be paid one and one-half times their regular rate of pay for all hours in excess of 212 hours in a designated 28-day work period.  In determining eligibility for overtime in a work period, only hours actually worked shall be considered.  Pay for time not worked, such as vacation leave and sick leave, will not be counted when determining these threshold hours for overtime eligibility.
Whenever practical, departments will schedule time off on an hour-of-hour basis within the applicable work period for non-exempt employees, instead of paying overtime.  When time off within the work period cannot be granted, overtime worked will be paid at time and one half rate or taken as
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compensatory time at time-and-one-half rate, in accordance with FLSA regulations.  Use of compensatory time will be determined by the Department Head.

Employees in positions determined to be “exempt” from the FLSA (as Executive, Administrative, or Professional staff) will not receive pay for hours worked in excess of their normal work periods.  These employees may be granted compensatory leave by their supervisor where the convenience of the department allows and in accordance with procedures established by the City Manager.  Such compensatory time is not guaranteed to be taken and ends without compensation upon separation from the organization.

However, in the event of a natural disaster, as declared by the President, the Governor or the Mayor, “Exempt” employees with the approval of the City Manager shall be provided incentive pay or with paid time off on an hour-for-hour basis when they work beyond their scheduled hours

Now, Therefore, Be It Resolved that the Roanoke Rapids City Council approves the foregoing amendment to the City of Roanoke Rapids Personnel Policy as presented to Council on January 10, 2012, to become effective immediately.


Adopted this 10th day of January, 2012.








______________________________________









Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST:

___________________________________

     Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk
City Manager’s Report
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated he will be very brief, and although his comments may be redundant to City Council, there is a different group in the audience from the work session.  He recognized Planning & Development Director Lasky for preparing the brochure relative to starting a business in Roanoke Rapids.  Mr. Wyatt stated we very much want to be customer-friendly.  He stated starting a business is difficult and the last thing we want to do is make it any more difficult.  He stated the Chamber had previously worked with us on some challenges we had with a few businesses and had asked for an outline of the process.  Mr. Wyatt stated this will also be helpful to Council members as they are often asked to serve as ombudsmen.  He stated we are distributing the brochures to the Chamber, RABA and the County Economic Development Commission, and to any other parties that may be interested in them.  Mr. Wyatt stated he would beg folks to understand that in the development process, there are various parties involved such as regulatory agencies (NCDOT, Sanitary District, Utility Companies) and development must also meet their approval.  He
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pointed out that we will do all we can to urge those agencies to expedite review so that people can get on with their work.  Mr. Wyatt stated he appreciates Ms. Lasky’s work and believes folks will find her staff more receptive.
Mr. Wyatt stated we have a wonderful resource to help communicate with our citizens—the City’s website, and we are fortunate to have talented people in our organization to work on updating the site.  He stated we have had several discussions about this and will be working hard with the assistance of Rodney Pierce, Office Assistant in the Administrative Department.  Mr. Wyatt stated we plan to have a more enlightening website, e.g. telling about key folks in the organization.  He stated he plans to appoint a five-member committee of department heads and key staff members to work with Rodney.  He also pointed out that Rodney will be available to the department heads to prepare press releases.  He stated we want to accentuate the positive.
Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilwoman Cowen and unanimously carried to go into closed session as allowed by NCGS 143-318.11(a)(3).
Minute Book Page 16431 contains Minutes and General Account of a Closed Session which have been sealed until such time as public inspection of those minutes would not frustrate the purpose of the Closed Session.
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Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to return to open session.



Mayor Doughtie reconvened the meeting in open session.

In closed session, City Council discussed a legal matter.  No action was taken.
There being no further business, motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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